

LUND UNIVERSITY

Pollen analysis, chronology and palaeomagnetism of three Late Weichselian sites in southern Sweden

Ising, Jonas

2001

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA):

Ising, J. (2001). Pollen analysis, chronology and palaeomagnetism of three Late Weichselian sites in southern Sweden. [Doctoral Thesis (compilation), Quaternary Sciences]. Department of Quaternary Geology, Lund University.

Total number of authors: 1

General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply: Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

or research.

- You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

PO Box 117 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

Jonas Ising

LUNDQUA Thesis 44 Department of Quaternary Geology Lund University Lund 2001



LUNDQUA Thesis 44

Pollen analysis, chronology and palaeomagnetism of three Late Weichselian sites in southern Sweden

Jonas Ising

Avhandling

att med tillstånd från Matematisk-Naturvetenskapliga Fakulteten vid Lunds Universitet för avläggande av filosofie doktorsexamen, offentligen försvaras i Naturgeografiska institutionens föreläsningssal, Sölvegatan 13, Lund, måndagen den 12 mars 2001 kl. 10.15

Lund 2001 Lund University, Department of Quaternary Geology

Organization LUND UNIVERSITY	Document name DOCTORAL DISSERTATION		
Department of Quaternary Geology	Date of issue February 2001		
	Sponsoring organization		
Author(s) Jonas Ising			
Title and subtitle	dan I. d. M. Carlos dan Carlos		

Abstract

Three sites, Torreberga in Skåne, Farslycke in Blekinge and Lake Bolmen in Småland, with Late Weichselian lake sediments were studied with respect to pollen analysis and palaeomagnetism. The chronologies are based on pollen stratigraphical correlations, radiocarbon dating and, for two of the sites, on a clay-varve chronology. The stratigraphies were correlated to the GRIP event stratigraphy and their ages are expressed in calendar years BP.

The pollen records compare well to the established Late Weichselian pollen stratigraphy for southern Sweden, and reflect the vegetation development from the deglaciation to the transition to the Holocene. The annual time-resolution of the varved clays has made it possible to calculate pollen accumulation rates based on actual sedimentation rates. The delayed onset of sedimentation in Torreberga implies that dead ice was present for at least 2000 years after the regional deglaciation of the area.

Although the clay varve chronologies could not be absolutely dated through connections to the Swedish Time Scale, they have been assigned approximate calendar-year ages based on the pollen stratigraphies and their correlation to the GRIP event stratigraphy. These correlations made it possible to assign calendar year ages for the deglaciation of Blekinge and south-western Smaland, and to discuss the deglaciation chronology for southern Sweden with enhanced accuracy. Farslycke and the northern end of Lake Bolmen were deglaciated at c. 14,350 and at c. 14,400 calendar (GRIP) years BP, respectively.

Palaeomagnetic secular variation records for the three sites are presented. Among the series of directional changes, the main characteristic, which can be found in all stratigraphies, is a broad westerly declination swing between c. 13,000 and 12,000 calendar years BP. This swing can be recognised in other records from southern Sweden and in Estonia.

Key words: Pollen stratigraphy, palaeomagnetic secular variations, Late Weichselian, calendar year chronology, southern Sweden

 Supplementary bibliographical information:
 Language

 250 copies
 English

 ISSN and key title:
 ISBN

 0281-3033 LUNDQUA THESIS
 ISBN

 Recipient's notes
 Number of pages

 26+3 app.
 Price

 80 SEK

 Security classification

Distribution by (name and address)

I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation.

Signature

Classification system and/ or index terms (if any):

Date _____

Contents

Introduction	. 2
Site descriptions	. 5
Torreberga	5
Farslycke bog	5
Lake Bolmen	5
Methods	. 6
Field work	6
Laboratory work	6
Summaries of the papers	.7
Paper I	7
Paper II	7
Paper III	8
Discussion	10
Pollen stratigraphy and regional vegetation development 1	10
Varve chronologies and deglaciation ages	12
Palaeomagnetic correlations	16
Palaeoclimatic implications 1	19
Conclusions	20
Acknowledgements	21
References	22

Pollen analysis, chronology and palaeomagnetism of three Late Weichselian sites in southern Sweden

by

Jonas Ising

Department of Quaternary Geology, Lund University, Tornavägen 13, S-223 63 Lund, Sweden

This thesis is based on three papers and the present synthesis. The papers are presented below as appendices I-III and referred to in the text according to their respective Roman numerical label.

- App. I: Ising, J. 1990: Late Weichselian pollen stratigraphy, palaeomagnetic secular variations and radiocarbon chronology at the Torreberga ancient lake, Skåne, Sweden. *Geologiska Föreningens i Stockholm Förhandlingar 112*, 281-292.
- App. II: **Ising, J. 1998**: Late Weichselian pollen stratigraphy, clay-varve chronology, radio-

carbon chronology and palaeomagnetic secular variations in Farslycke, central Blekinge, south Sweden. *GFF 120*, 321-332.

App. III: **Ising, J. 2001 (in press)**: Late Weichselian pollen stratigraphy, clay varve chronology and palaeomagnetic secular variations in Lake Bolmen, Småland, south Sweden. *Boreas, 31*, 000-000.

The papers are reprinted by the permission of the Geological Society of Sweden (App. I and II) and Taylor & Francis AS (App. III).



Fig. 1. Photo from the field work at Lake Bolmen during winter. The orientation of the corer is measured, relative to magnetic north.

Introduction

The end of the Late Weichselian was a dramatic period in many respects and the climatic and environmental changes that occurred during this period have been the subject of numerous studies for more than a century. Despite this, or possibly because of this, controversies, particularly those dealing with the chronology of the Late Weichselian, have been frequent. One reason may be the accuracy of the different chronologies and time series that have been applied. During recent vears, AMS radiocarbon dating of selected terrestrial plant material (e.g. Amman & Lotter 1989; Cwynar & Watts 1989; Wohlfarth et al. 1993, 1998; Björck et al. 1996, 1998a) has led to a better control of the Late Weichselian chronology and to suggestions to replace the radiocarbon-year based chronostratigraphy of Mangerud et al. (1974) by calendar-year chronologies, such as the GRIP event stratigraphy (Björck et al. 1998b; Walker et al. 1999) and the extended radiocarbon calibration curve (Stuiver et al. 1998).

The overall aim of this study was to circumvent these chronological problems, by establishing a Late Weichselian magnetostratigraphy for southern Sweden, based on carefully selected and chronologically well-constrained lake sediment sequences. Palaeomagnetic analyses of varved clays to study secular variations of the Earth's magnetic field at a high time resolution were first applied by McNisch & Johnson (1938), Ising (1942) and Granar (1959). These initial studies demonstrated the problems in acquiring a reliable natural remanent magnetisation (NRM) in clastic sediments due to the effects of e.g. bottom water currents and gravitation. Owing to these problems, the interest in the late 1960's and 1970's was focussed on palaeosecular variation studies of more organic rich sediments, where deposition generally occurred under more quite conditions (e.g. Mackereth 1971, Thompson 1973). However, not all sites are affected by such problems as shown by more recent investigations (Sandgren et al. 1997, Saarnisto & Saarinen in press), which demonstrated that the NRM of clastic sediments deposited under favourable conditions may hold a true record of the Earth geomagnetic field. During the 1970's and 1980's, the potential use of palaeomagnetic secular variations as a dating tool emerged and a number of geomagnetic master curves for the Holocene were presented (compiled by Thompson 1984). Global reviews of such master curves for the Holocene were presented by Thompson (1984) and Creer (1985). However, in some cases the results were contradictory. In sediments with magnetite dissolution (Karlin & Levi

Table 1. Summary of preliminary studied sites, which were not investigated further. The ages are in most cases approximately estimated values. For a more detailed sediment description of some sites, see the references.

Site name	Coordinates, altitude	Approximate time span (calendar years BP)	Sediments (lateglacial part)	Results / why the site is not used.
Vallensgaard Mose (Bornholm)	55°06'N, 14°55'E	15,000-11,500	Clay, gyttja clay and clay gyttja (Usinger 1977)	Palaeomagnetic values too dispersed.
Lake Ivösjön	56°06'N, 14°27'E 6 m a.s.l.	-	-	Lateglacial sediments not reached
Lake Gyllebosjön	55°36'N, 14°12'E 67 m a.s.l.	?	Clay gyttja, sand and marl	Not enough lateglacial sediments
Vanstads Mosse	55°37'N, 13°52'E 74 m a.s.l.	15,000-11,000	Silty calcareous clay gyttja (Hammarlund & Keen 1994)	Palaeomagnetic values too dispersed.
Nöbbelövs Mosse	55°44'N, 13°09'E 20 m a.s.l.	13,500-11,000	Clay and gyttja clay, partly with high calcareous content.	Palaeomagnetic values too dispersed.
Körslätta- mossen	56°06'N, 13°04'E 118 m a.s.l.	15,500-11,200	Silty clay to clay gyttja with high calcareous content in some layers (Hammarlund & Lemdahl 1994)	Palaeomagnetic values too dispersed.
Döderhult	57°16'N, 16°25'E 2 m a.s.l.	11,500-10,000	Clay, gyttja clay and clay gyttja (Svensson 1989)	Not enough lateglacial sediments

1983) and with a high content of iron sulphides (Snowball 1991), the origin of the NRM direction has to be carefully evaluated. In Swedish Late Weichselian sediments, palaeomagnetic secular variation measurements have previously been carried out by Noël (1975) and Björck & Sandgren (1986) in Blekinge, Thompson & Berglund (1976) and

Sandgren (1984, 1986) in Skåne, Mörner (1975,1977) at the Swedish west coast, and Björck et al. (1987) and Sandgren et al. (1988) in Östergötland and Södermanland.

In the present study, ten sites were altogether sampled and analysed for palaeomagnetic secular variations (Table 1, Fig. 2), but only three of them



Fig. 2. Map of southern Sweden showing the investigated sites and those mentioned in the text.

were regarded as suitable for further analyses. These are Torreberga in Skåne (Paper I), Farslycke in Blekinge (Paper II) and Lake Bolmen in western Smaland (Paper III). Their chronology is based on local pollen zones, which were correlated to regional, radiocarbon dated pollen stratigraphies. In addition, clay-varve diagrams were established for Farslycke and Lake Bolmen and correlated to the local varve chronologies. The occurrence of varved clays made it furthermore possible to perform high-resolution pollen stratigraphic studies. The combination of clay-varve chronology, pollen-, magnetostratigraphy and AMS radiocarbon dates allows a detailed reconstruction of the vegetation development during parts of the Late Weichselian and adds new information concerning the deglaciation chronology in southernmost Sweden.

The chronology adapted here is based on a correlation of local/regional pollen stratigraphic zones to the GRIP event stratigraphy (Björck et al. 1998b) and rests on the assumption that the climatic changes registered in the GRIP ice core and in north European pollen stratigraphies, are approximately time synchronous. All ages are in the following expressed as 'calendar years BP (Before Present; present = AD 1950)', since 'GRIP ice years BP' are assumed to be comparable to calendar years BP (Björck et al. 1998b). In the summaries of the published papers (I, II, III) presented here, the original radiocarbon ages have been converted to calendar years. This was done, because the 14C chronologies, which had been used in the articles, can in some cases be misleading or be misinterpreted, due to the non-linear relationship between ¹⁴C and calendar years (Stuiver et al. 1998). The pollen zonation used here relates to Björck & Möller's (1987) regional pollen zones for southern Sweden (i.e. BÖ, OD, AL I, II, III; YD I, II). However, the YD III pollen zone is in accordance with Björck et al.'s (1997) study named 'YD-PB transition zone', based on the term defined by Berglund (1966).

Site descriptions

Torreberga

The fen at Torreberga (55°37'N, 13°14'E, Fig. 2) is a former lake, situated in south-western Skåne, about 10 km south of Lund, at an altitude of c. 7 m a.s.l. in the transition zone between the hummocky moraine landscape to the south and the Lund plain to the north. The hummocky moraine area is dominated by sandy till and clay till (Ringberg 1980). The Lund plain consists of a clay rich diamicton which has been interpreted as till according to Ringberg (1988) and as glaciolacustrine sediment according to Lagerlund (1980, 1983, 1987a, 1987b) and Malmberg Persson (1988).

Farslycke bog

Farslycke (56°14'N, 14°55'E, Fig. 2) is a small bog (elevation 35-40 m a.s.l.) situated c. 10 km north-east of the town Karlshamn in Blekinge. The area is described as a fissure valley landscape with valleys generally trending NNW/SSE and NNE/SSW (Björnsson 1946). The bedrock around Farslycke consists mainly of Precambrian Karlshamn granite, granodiorite and gneiss (Kornfält & Bergström 1991).

The Quaternary deposits in the coastal area of Blekinge, in which Farslycke is situated, are characterised by a relatively thin till cover with frequent bedrock exposures. Varved clay and silt cover the till in the valleys and can be found in basins below the highest shoreline (HK). Above the HK, the till is generally thicker and areas of both hummocky moraines and transverse moraine ridges can be found (Björck & Möller 1987). Glaciofluvial deposits are mainly concentrated to the valleys and are dominated by silt to sand below c. 55 m a.s.l. and coarser fractions above that level (Lagerlund & Björck 1979).

Lake Bolmen

Lake Bolmen, is one of the largest lakes in southernmost Sweden, with a surface area of c. 183 km². It is situated in south-western Småland, at the margin of the South Swedish Upland (Fig. 2) at an elevation of c. 140 m a.s.l. The elongated lake trends north-south. It is about 30 km long and 10 km wide with a maximum depth of c. 20 m in the northern part and c. 36 m in the southern part (County administration, Jönköpings län and Kronobergs län, unpublished map 1976). The corings were performed in the outer part of a bay, outside Lillaryd, in the northern part of the lake (57°3'N, 13°43'E). The bottom in the bay seems to be smooth with gradually deeper water away from the shore.

The bedrock around Lake Bolmen consists predominantly of Precambrian gneiss (Samuelsson et al. 1988) and the Quaternary deposits are mainly till and in lower areas sand and peat (Blomberg 1879; Daniel 1986; Fredén 1988a).

Methods

Field work

Lakes were cored during winter from the ice while bogs and fens were cored during summer. At all sites the coring points were selected carefully to obtain long and undisturbed sediment sequences. Corings were performed both with a Russian peat sampler (Jowsey 1966) (6 cm \emptyset and 1 m length) and with a piston corer (Wright 1967) (63 mm \emptyset and a tube-length of 1.3 m). The azimuthal orientation of individual core segments for palaeomagnetic analyses was measured relative to the magnetic north pole (Fig. 1) to allow construction of declination curves in absolute degrees.

Laboratory work

The sediments have been classified according to Troels-Smith (1955) and Birks & Birks (1980). Clay varve measurements were carried out following De Geer's classical method (De Geer 1940). Carbon analysis was made using a LECO RC-412, multiphase carbon determinator. Terrestrial macrofossils have been used for AMS radiocarbon measurements.

To the volume-determined samples for pollen analysis, Lycopodium tablets, with a known number of spores, were added to allow calculation of pollen concentration and pollen influx. The pollen samples were prepared using the ZnCl₂ method (Björck et al. 1978). To concentrate the samples even more and to remove minerogenic particles, which could not be disintegrated by HF treatment, the samples were also sieved through a 7 µm mesh screen (Cwynar et al. 1979). Pollen identifications are based mainly on Moore et al. (1991) but also on reference samples. The taxonomy follows Krok & Almquist (1984). The pollen stratigraphies have been divided visually into local pollen assemblage zones (LPAZ's) according to Birks (1973) and Salvador (1994). The zonations were then cross-checked by correspondence analysis (Greenacre 1984). For Farslycke and Lake Bolmen stratigraphically constrained cluster analysis (CONISS, Grimm 1987) was also applied.

For palaeomagnetic measurements, the sediment cores were sub-sampled into cubic plastic boxes with a volume of 7 cm^3 . The cores obtained with the

Russian corer were sub-sampled in the field by pressing the box into the cores from the side after cleaning. The piston cores were sub-sampled in the laboratory by pressing the box into the bottom of the core, using a template to be able to press the box in a known direction relative to the determined marking of the core. The boxes were extracted after pushing out the sediment at 2.5-5 cm sampling intervals.

Direction and intensity of the NRM was determined by using a Molspin "Minispin" fluxgate spinner magnetometer. After measuring the NRM, the samples were either stored for some months in a non-magnetic field to allow any viscous components to decay, or demagnetised in an alternating field demagnetiser after a stability test (Thompson & Oldfield 1986). The standard measurements were made after a demagnetisation in a field of 10 mT (milliTesla).

At Farslycke and Lake Bolmen (Papers II and III), mineral magnetic analyses were performed on a number of dried samples to study the carriers of remanence. Magnetic susceptibility (χ) was measured on a Geofyzika Brno "Kappabridge" (KLY-2) susceptibility meter. Anhysteretic remanent magnetisations (ARM's) were induced by a bias DC field of 0.1 mT imposed on a peak AF field of 100 mT. Saturation isothermal remanent magnetisations (SIRM's) were measured on the spinner magnetometer after induction with a Redcliff pulse magnetic charger in a field of $B = \mu_0 H = 1$ Tesla (T). The samples were then magnetised in a series of reversed magnetic fields to allow determination of the backcoercivity of remanence $(B_0)_{cr}$ and to allow calculation of the S-ratio (IRM_{-100mT}/SIRM, Stober & Thompson 1979). ARM reflects the presence of finer magnetite particles. χ and SIRM both are measures of the concentration of ferrimagnetic minerals (Thompson & Oldfield 1986), but SIRM is more strongly affected by magnetic grain size and by the presence of "harder" magnetic minerals. In contrast to χ , SIRM is not affected by the presence of paramagnetic and diamagnetic minerals. The Sratio has been used as a guide to ferrimagnetic mineralogy (Snowball 1993).

Summaries of the papers

Paper I

Ising, J. 1990: Late Weichselian pollen stratigraphy, palaeomagnetic secular variations and radiocarbon chronology at the Torreberga ancient lake, Skäne, Sweden. *Geologiska Föreningens i Stockholm Förhandlingar 112*, 281-292.

In this paper, a lake sediment study from a former lake at Torreberga, Skåne, southern Sweden, is presented. These sediments, which cover the Allerød and Younger Dryas Chronozones sensu Mangerud et al. (1974), have earlier been pollen analysed by Berglund & Digerfeldt (1970) and investigated with respect to palaeomagnetic secular variations by Sandgren (1986). In this paper the new pollen and radiocarbon stratigraphies show that the sedimentation in the lake did not start until c. 13,500 calendar years BP, i.e. more than 1000 years after the deglaciation.

The pollen stratigraphy is correlated to several Late Weichselian pollen diagrams from southern Sweden and to the chronozones according to Mangerud et al. (1974). It is mainly characterised by rather high tree pollen percentages during the LPAZ's T1 and T2 (corresponding to the late AL I to early AL II pollen zones, GRIP events GI-1c–GI-1b), an increase in shrubs, especially *Juniperus*, and decrease of tree pollen during the LPAZ T3 (the late AL II pollen zone, GI-1a) and a distinct increase in herbs at the transition between the LPAZ's T3 and T4 (AL II/YD I pollen zone, corresponds to GI-1/GS-1).

The vegetation history is described on the basis of the presented pollen diagram, an earlier published macrofossil diagram (Berglund & Digerfeldt 1970) and comparisons to adjacent biostratigraphical analysed sites. Birch and pine were sparsely present during the AL I-AL II pollen zones. They almost disappeared at the AL II/YD I pollen zone transition, but reappeared shortly afterwards to form an open forest. During the YD-PB transition zone (Berglund 1966) or YD III pollen zone, pollen influx values increased significantly as a result of the climatic warming.

The palaeomagnetic secular variation curve is characterised by a distinct westerly declination swing from about 13,200 to 12,000 calendar years BP. The inclination shows four major cycles on an overall trend of increasing values upward. The secular variation record has been compared to the stratigraphies from Lake Halsjön and Lake Paddegölen in Blekinge (Björck & Sandgren 1986) and Tottnäs and Rystad in Östergötland and Södermanland (Björck et al. 1987; Sandgren et al. 1988). The broad westerly declination swing or parts of it is clearly documented in all these curves.

Paper II

Ising, J. 1998: Late Weichselian pollen stratigraphy, clay-varve chronology, radiocarbon chronology and palaeomagnetic secular variations in Farslycke, central Blekinge, south Sweden. *GFF 120*, 321-332.

This paper presents and discusses the results of a Late Weichselian lacustrine sediment sequence study from Blekinge in south-eastern Sweden. Pollen analysis, AMS ¹⁴C datings and varve counting indicate that the site was deglaciated during the BÖ pollen zone, at c. 14,350 calendar years BP.

Varved clay makes up 5 m of the sediment succession and comprises c. 360 varves, which were deposited during the Bølling and Older Dryas Chronozones sensu Mangerud et al. (1974). The varve chronology could be correlated to the regional varve chronology for Blekinge (Ringberg 1979, 1991), but varve connections to the Swedish Time Scale (De Geer 1940; Cato 1985, 1987; Strömberg 1985) are not yet possible (Wohlfarth et al. 1998). The ice recession rate between Karlshamn and Farslycke is calculated to c. 100 m/year. Similar to earlier investigations (e.g. Björck 1979, Björck & Möller 1987 and Wohlfarth et al. 1994), this study shows that varved-clay sedimentation in the area ceased during the Older Dryas stadial. This is most likely due to the disappearance of stagnant ice from the drainage area in Blekinge and south-central Smaland. The chronology is supported by AMS radiocarbon dates, which were obtained on macrofossils extracted from the varved clays from this site as well as from nearby sites, correlated to Farslycke by varve diagram connections.

The pollen diagram has been correlated to the Late Weichselian pollen stratigraphy for Blekinge (Björck 1979; Björck & Möller 1987). The LPAZ's from Farslycke are correlated to the proposed Late Weichselian pollen zones for southern Sweden (Björck & Möller 1987) and to the Chronozones according to Mangerud et al. (1974) and Mangerud & Berglund (1978).

The detailed pollen analysis displays a vegetation development from the deglaciation at the BÖ pollen zone to the transition to the Holocene. The succession, during the BÖ pollen zone, from arctic pioneer vegetation to a more stable tundra environment with increasing tree pollen values is interrupted by a distinct OD pollen zone, characterised by pioneer and drought tolerant elements, like Artemisia, Rumex, Betula nana and Hippophaë. During the AL I pollen zone the vegetation development is re-established with higher tree pollen values but still quite high values of tundra elements. At the AL II pollen zone, the tundra elements decrease in favour of the tree pollen values. At the onset of the YD I pollen zone, another set-back of the development is registered with low tree-pollen values and a reestablishment of the pioneer and tundra vegetation. Finally, at the transition to the Holocene, the tree pollen values abruptly increase. These results are broadly in agreement with Björck (1979, 1984) and Björck & Möller (1987).

The site was isolated from the Baltic Ice Lake at c. 12,900 calendar years BP. This age is based on pollen stratigraphy and on one radiocarbon date immediately above the isolation and fits to the general shoreline displacement curve (Björck 1979, Berglund & Björck 1994). After the isolation, the sediment became less minerogenic, the sedimentation rate decreased drastically and the pollen influx values, except for secondary pollen, increased.

The palaeomagnetic secular variation record shows mainly two westerly declination swings at c. 13,800-13,200 and 12,800-11,800 calendar years BP, respectively, the upper one in accordance with declination records from other sites in southern Sweden. High inclination values are found at c. 12,800 and 11,500 calendar years BP, especially in profile 1, but both curves show similar trends. The overall tendency of higher inclination upwards probably could be ascribed to "inclination error", i.e. too low inclination values, depending on either compaction of the sediment or elongated grains with the magnetic moment parallel to the maximum axis, which have settled with the maximum axis parallel to the sediment surface (King 1955; Griffiths et al. 1960).

Paper III

Ising, J. 2001 (in press): Late Weichselian pollen stratigraphy, clay varve chronology and palaeomagnetic secular variations in Lake Bolmen, Smaland, south Sweden. *Boreas, 31*, 000-000.

This paper presents a study of a Late Weichselian lake sediment sequence from western Småland, South Sweden. The investigations include pollen analysis, clay varve chronology, palaeomagnetic secular variation analysis, mineral magnetic analyses and carbon analysis. The chronology is based on correlations to the GRIP event stratigraphy (Björck et al. 1998b), assuming that the climatic changes registered in the GRIP ice core and in north European pollen stratigraphies are approximately synchronous, and expressed as calendar years BP corresponding to 'GRIP ice years BP' (Björck et al. 1998b). The sediment sequence covers the period from the deglaciation at c. 14,400, to c. 11,300 calendar years BP.

The glacial varve series encompasses about 930 varves in a c. 8 m long sequence, which have been connected to the local varve chronology established by Nilsson (1968). The varve thickness increases markedly at the OD/AL I pollen zone boundary, which indicates an accelerated deglaciation and melting of dead ice. The combined varve chronology and pollen stratigraphy indicates that the area was deglaciated c. 500 years before the onset of the AL I pollen zone.

The pollen diagram displays the vegetation development, from the deglaciation at c. 14,400 calendar years BP up to the transition to the Holocene. The vegetation succession starts after the deglaciation during the BÖ pollen zone with an arctic pioneer vegetation, which is succeeded by a more stable tundra environment. This succession was shortly interrupted during the OD pollen zone, when pioneer and drought tolerant plants displayed a minor comeback. During the AL I-AL II pollen zones the vegetation development continued with increasing *Betula* values. At the beginning of YD I pollen zone, the vegetation development was again interrupted and the high Betula values were replaced by increasing herb values. This lasted until the beginning of the Holocene, when the tundra elements decreased. These results are in accordance with the traditional Late-Glacial pollen stratigraphy for southern Sweden (Berglund 1966, Björck 1979; Liedberg Jönsson 1988; B. E. Berglund et al. 1994; M. Berglund et al. 1994; Björck & Möller 1987).

A palaeomagnetic secular variation curve is presented, which displays two westerly declination swings, at 14,200-13,800 and 12,800-11,600 calendar years BP, respectively. The upper one can be recognised from other palaeomagnetic stratigraphies from southern Sweden and Estonia. Between these there is a narrow easterly declination swing and a

period of almost normal declination. The inclination shows a series of minor oscillations on a generally increasing trend, towards the top of the core, which is most probably due to a decrease in "inclination error" (see above) upwards.

Discussion

The radiocarbon-year based chronologies for Torreberga ancient lake (Paper I) and for Farslycke (Paper II) have been converted to calendar years BP by correlating the pollen zones, and their inferred climate succession, to the GRIP event stratigraphy (Björck et al. 1998b; Walker et al. 1999). The calendar-year ages for the pollen zones follow Björck et al. (1996, 1998b). The pollen assemblage zone boundaries that determine the correlation to the GRIP time scale are summarised in Table 2. Between these levels the ages are interpolated. Below the lowest zone boundary, at the site Torreberga they are extrapolated and at the site Farslycke they are based on varve counting.

Pollen stratigraphy and regional vegetation development

The pollen stratigraphies for the investigated sites are summarised in Fig. 3. Comparisons have been made for each site to adjacent pollen stratigraphies as well as to the regional pollen assemblage zones for the Åsnen area and Blekinge and to the pollen zones for southern Sweden (Björck & Möller 1987), which are modified following Björck et al. (1997). They are also compared to the LPAZ's for Björkeröds Mosse at Kullen (Liedberg Jönsson 1988). The radiocarbon-year-based pollen-/climatostratigraphies have been correlated to the GRIP event stratigraphy (Björck et al. 1998b), assuming that the climatic changes registered in the GRIP ice core and in north European pollen stratigraphies are approximately synchronous. The calendar-year ages for the regional pollen zones follow Björck et al. (1996, 1998b).

During the GI-1e (BÖ pollen zone), all pollen diagrams are characterised by high values of *Betula*, Poaceae and secondary pollen. Especially, the basal parts of the sequences are rich in pioneer vegetation elements such as Artemisia, Brassicaceae and Saxifraga, together with secondary pollen. Substantial parts of the Betula and Pinus frequencies may also represent redeposited pollen grains, which are not possible to separate from primary grains (cf. Björck & Möller 1987). Additionally, many Pinus pollen are probably long-transported, especially where the total pollen influx value is low. However, macrofossil finds confirm that tree-birch was present at least in south-westernmost Sweden (Liedberg Jönsson 1988). Betula nana-type pollen and Poaceae are also relatively frequent in most diagrams. The total pollen accumulation rate is low but increasing upwards. The vegetation during this period seems to have been half-open park tundra, dominated by Betula nana, grasses and scattered stands of tree birch (cf. Björck & Möller 1987; Liedberg Jönsson 1988; Berglund et al. 1994).

The GI-1d (OD pollen zone) is characterised by high pollen values of *Artemisia*, *Rumex*, *Chenopodiaceae* and sometimes *Salix*, while treepollen values are low. The pollen accumulation rate decreases and displays normally a minimum during this period. Stands of tree birch probably almost completely disappeared and the landscape turned into an arid arctic tundra. This is in accordance with Björck & Möller (1987). Whether the climate during this period was mainly cold or dry has been widely discussed (e. g. van Geel & Kolstrup 1978; Kolstrup 1982; Björck & Möller 1987; Lemdahl 1988; Liedberg-Jönsson 1988; B. E. Berglund et al. 1994; Hammarlund & Keen 1994; Hammarlund & Lemdahl 1994; Hammarlund 1999).

The GRIP events GI-1c, GI-1b and GI-1a correspond to the Allerød interstadial (AL I and AL II pollen zones), which in many biostratigraphical studies has been divided into three parts (e.g. Berglund 1966). The early part of the period is mainly characterised by high pollen values of *Betula, Artemisia*,

Table 2. Summary of the LPAZ boundaries that determine the correlations between the three main sites, the pollen zones for southern Sweden (Björck & Möller 1987) and the GRIP event stratigraphy (Björck et al. 1996, 1998b).

GRIP events	Age (calendar years BP)	Pollen zones	Torreberga LPAZ	Farslycke LPAZ	Bolmen LPAZ
GS-1 upper boundary	11,500	YD II / YD-PB	T5 / T6	F5 / F6	B6 / B7
GI-1 / GS-1	12,650	AL II / YD I	T3 / T4	F4 / F5	B4 / B5
GI-1b / GI-1a	12,900	_	T2 / T3	-	-
GI-1c / GI-1b	13,150	AL I / AL II	~ T1 / T2	F3 / F4	-
GI-1d / GI-1c	13,900	OD / AL I	-	~ F2 / F3	B2 / B3
GI-1e / GI-1d	14,050	BØ / OD	-	F1 / F2	B1 / B2

Age (calendar years BP)	G RIP event	Pollen zone	Bolmen Farslycke		Torreberga		Björkeröds mosse (Liedberg Jönsson 1988)		Åsnen area (Regional p.a.z.) (Björck & Möller 1987)		Blekinge (Regional p.a.z.) (Björck & Möller 1987)									
		YD. PB	В7	Empetrum - Juniperus - Betula	F6	Empetrum- Juniperus- Poaceae- Cyperaceae	Т6	Poaceae- Juniperus- Empetrum- Filipendula	Bj10	Betula- Juniperus	Å7	Empetrum - Poaceae- Pinus- Juniperus	BL7	Juniperus- Empetrum- Pinus- Betula						
	Ŧ	YD II	B6	Poaceae- Artemisia- Cyperaceae- Betula		Artemisia-	Т5	Betula nana- Poaceae- Cyperaceae- Chenopodiaceae- Artemisia-	Bj9	<i>Betula-</i> Poaceae- Cyperaceae	Å6	Poaceae- <i>Betula-</i> Cyperaceae	BL6	Betula nana- Cyperaceae- Pinus- Artemisia						
 - 12500 	GS-1-2-2	н ау	B5	Artemisia- Cyperaceae	F5	Caltha- Chenopodiaceae- Rumex	Juniperus Cyperaceae- Artem isia- Salix- Juniperus +secondary pollen	Bj8	Artemisia- Poaceae- Betula nana- Gymnocarpium	Å5	Artemisia- Poaceae- Chenopodiaceae- Cyperaceae	BL5	Artemisia- Juniperus- Poaceae- Chenopodiaceae							
	GI-1a	=			F4	Empetrum- Pinus	тз	Juniperus- Betula- Salix	Bj7	Betula- Empetrum- Juniperus	Å۸	Empetrum -	DI A	Pinus-						
- 13000	GI-1b	AL	B4	B4 Betula	Poaceae- Betula			Т2	Pinus- Cyperaceae- Fabaceae- Saxifraga	Bj6	Betula- Empetrum	A4	Betula	DL4	Empetrum					
 - 13500 —	-1c	- 10	_								F3	Betula nana- Artemisia- Chenopodiaceae +secondary pollen	T1	Pinus-Filipendula- Betula-Empetrum- Artemisia +secondary pollen	Bi5	Betula- Salix-	ÅЗ	Betula	BI 3	Pinus-
			В3	Betula- Artemisia- Poaceae					510	Poaceae	~ 0	Detala	DLJ	Betula						
-14000 -	GI- 1d	OD	B2	Chenopodiaceae- Rumex-Dryas- Betula nana	F2	Artemisia-Rumex- B.nana-Poaceae- Hippophaë+sec.pollen			Bj4	Artemisia- Poaceae- Ononis	Å2	Artemisia- Rumex-Salix- Chenopodiaceae	BL2	Artemisia-Rumex- Chenopodiaceae- Salix						
	le	-	B1	Betula nana- Poaceae-	F1	<i>Betula-</i> Poaceae-				Betula-	Å1	Betula- Poaceae- Salix	BL1b	Salix-Rumex- Cyperaceae- Artemisia						
	GI-1	ΒÜ		Artemisia- Thalictrum		Artemisia +secondary pollen]		Bj3	Artemisia- Hippophaë			BL1a	Betula- Poaceae- Salix-Artemisia						

Fig. 3. Correlation of LPAZ's from the investigated sites to Björkeröds mosse (Liedberg Jönsson 1988) and to the regional pollen assemblage zones from the Åsnen area and Blekinge (Björck & Möller 1987). They are also compared to the pollen zones for southern Sweden (Björck & Möller 1987), and to the GRIP event stratigraphy (Björck et al. 1998b).

Poaceae. Betula nana and Salix and in some areas also Pinus and Chenopodiaceae. In the second part (GI-1b), correlated to the Gerzensee oscillation (Andresen et al. 2000), Betula decreases while *Empetrum* is abundant in most diagrams. This part may be missing in the Bolmen stratigraphy. During the last part (GI-1a), tree pollen values are decreasing, while shrubs, especially Juniperus, and Empetrum are increasing. The pollen accumulation rates increase markedly at the lower transition to this period. At the GI-1c/GI-1b transition, the pollen accumulation rate normally increases (c.f. Björck & Möller 1987), but this is not observed at Farslycke, until the GI-1b/GI-1a transition, which could be explained as the result of the isolation from the Baltic Ice Lake. The low pollen accumulation rate for Lake Bolmen is probably due to irregular sedimentation rate and possibly also erosion. The vegetation changed, during the Allerød interstadial, from an open tundra to a more closed shrubland and subsequent a woodland tundra with tree-birch. Pine was likely present in favourable areas (Berglund 1966;

Björck & Möller 1987; B. E. Berglund et al. 1994). At the AL II pollen zone (correlated to the GI-1b and GI-1a), the woodlands opened up into heaths or shrubs with abundant *Empetrum*.

At the transition to the GS-1 GRIP event, correlated to the YD I and YD II pollen zones, the pollen diagrams are characterised by a drastic decrease in tree pollen and Juniperusvalues, while herbs such as Artemisia, Cyperaceae, Poaceae, and Chenopodiaceae, but also Betula nana increase. The pollen accumulation rates decrease at the transition to the GS-1, but in the second half of the period a marked increase is normally displayed (c.f. Björck & Möller 1987). The vegetation almost totally opened up with tree birch surviving only in favourable positions (Björck & Möller 1987). However, in the middle of GS-1, increased tree birch pollen values indicate a recovery of tree birch as a response to ameliorated conditions and the open tundra gradually turned into a park tundra or shrubland (Björck & Möller 1987; B. E. Berglund et al. 1994).

The transition to the Holocene is marked by an initial increase in *Empetrum* and *Juniperus*, during the Younger Dryas/Preboreal transition zone (Berglund 1966; Björck et al. 1996, 1997).

Varve chronologies and deglaciation ages

The clay varve diagrams established here cannot be directly correlated to each other since the deposition of the varved clays did not take place in the same sedimentary basin and because the source material is derived from different catchment areas. Neither of the sites is correlated to the revised Swedish Time Scale (Cato 1985, 1987; Strömberg 1985). However, using pollenstratigraphic correlations, the varve diagrams can approximately be correlated and used to date the deglaciation of the sites. In this way the deglaciation of Farslycke is dated to c. 14,350 calendar years BP by adding 300 varve years to the LPAZ F1/F2 boundary (correlated to the GI-1e/GI-1d transition in the GRIP ice core) at 14,050 calendar years BP (Björck et al. 1998b). The deglaciation of the northern part of Lake Bolmen is dated to c. 14,400 calendar years BP by adding 340 varve years to LPAZ B1/B2 boundary (correlated to the same GRIP transition). These deglaciation dates can be compared to age estimates, which have earlier been suggested for the deglaciation in southern Sweden (Table 3 and Fig. 4).

Table 3. Deglaciation ages for different ice marginal lines and areas in southern Sweden according to various studies. The calendar-year ages are either ¹⁾ 'GRIP years' (Björck et al. 1998b) or ²⁾ converted from radiocarbon years according to INTCAL98 (Stuiver et al. 1998).

Area / ice marginal line	References	¹⁴ C years BP	Calendar years BP
The Halland Coastal Moraines	Lagerlund & Houmark-Nielsen 1993	14,000	17,000-16,000 ²⁾
The Göteborg Moraine	Hillefors 1975, 1979; Björck et al. 1988 M. Berglund 1995 this study - paper III	12,650 >12,500	$\begin{array}{c} 15,500\text{-}14,400 \\ >15,400\text{-}14,300 \\ >14,640 \\ ^{1)} \end{array}$
The Berghem Moraine	Berglund 1979, Hilldén 1979 Björck et al. 1988 Fredén 1988b M. Berglund 1995 Lundqvist & Wohlfarth 2000	12,400 12,350 12,350-12,250 12,000 ~14,350-14,250	$\begin{array}{c} 15,400\text{-}14,200 \ ^{2)} \\ 15,400\text{-}14,200 \ ^{2)} \\ 15,400\text{-}14,100 \ ^{2)} \\ 14,100\text{-}13,800 \ ^{2)} \\ \sim 14,400\text{-}14,200 \ ^{2)} \end{array}$
The Trollhättan Moraine	Björck & Digerfeldt 1982 Björck et al. 1988 Fredén 1988b Lundqvist & Wohlfarth 2000	>11,900-11,800 12,175 11,900-11,800 ~11,900-11,800	$>14,100-13,900 \stackrel{\scriptscriptstyle (2)}{}\\15,200-14,100 \stackrel{\scriptscriptstyle (2)}{}\\14,100-13,900 \stackrel{\scriptscriptstyle (2)}{}\\\sim14,100-13,900 \stackrel{\scriptscriptstyle (2)}{}$
The Levene Moraine	Björck et al. 1988 Fredén 1988b Björck & Digerfeldt 1991 Lundqvist & Wohlfarth 2000	12,050 11,400-11,300 >11,600-11,500	$\begin{array}{c} 14,300\text{-}13,800 \overset{\text{2})}{13,500\text{-}13,200} \overset{\text{2})}{13,600\text{-}13,400} \overset{\text{2})}{13,600\text{-}13,200} \overset{\text{2})} \end{array}$
Western Skåne	Lagerlund & Houmark-Nielsen 1993	>14,000	>17,000-16,000 2)
Southern Blekinge (Regional varve year –100)	Björck & Möller 1987 this study - paper II	12,625	$15,500-14,400^{^{2)}}$ $14,450^{^{1)}}$
Lake Bolmen (N end)	this study - paper III		14,400 ¹⁾
Lake Bolmen (S end)	this study - paper III		14,700 ¹⁾
Upper part of the Lagan and Nissan river valleys	this study - paper III		13,700 ¹⁾
The Åsnen area	Björck & Möller 1987	12,350	$15,300-14,200^{(2)}$
Högsby area	Combination of Kristiansson 1986, Svensson 1989 & Wohlfarth et al. 1998		14,150 ¹⁾
Eastern Småland-Östergötland boundary	Wohlfarth et al. 1998, Lundqvist & Wohlfarth 2000		13,050 ¹⁾



Fig. 4. Map of the deglaciation of southern Sweden. The ages are according to Lundquist & Wohlfarth (2001) or discussions in the text.

Along the Swedish west-coast, the Halland Coastal Moraines, have been assigned an age of c. 14,000 ¹⁴C years BP (Lagerlund & Houmark-Nielsen 1993), which corresponds to 17,000-16,000 cal years BP (INTCAL98, Stuiver et al. 1998), and this zone is also extended southwards through central western Skåne. The deglaciation of the province of Halland has recently been studied by M. Berglund (1995). His deglaciation chronology is based on a compilation of previous investigations (e.g. Mörner 1969; Berglund 1979; Björck et al. 1988; Fredén 1988b), combined with new pollen stratigraphies, radiocarbon measurements and shore displacement studies. Age estimates for the Göteborg Moraine have been presented by Hillefors (1975, 1979), who also suggested a southward continuation of the Göteborg Moraine towards the southern end of Lake Bolmen. A new attempt to find the southward continuation of the Göteborg Moraine was made by Andersson (1998), who proposed a continuation towards Torup and Unnaryd, i.e. towards the central western part of Lake Bolmen. The age of the Göteborg Moraine was estimated to c. 12,650 ¹⁴C years BP by Björck et al. (1988) and to >12,500 ¹⁴C years BP by M. Berglund (1995), which approximately corresponds to 15,500-14,300 cal years BP (Stuiver et al. 1998). Paper III suggests a minimum age of 14,640 calendar years BP for the Göteborg Moraine, if the southward continuation of either Hillefors (1979) or Andersson (1997, 1998) is accepted. However, the absence of disturbances in the varve series from Angelstad (Nilsson 1968) does not support the continuation towards the central western part of Lake Bolmen, proposed by Andersson (1997, 1998). The Berghem Moraine has been investigated by e.g. Hilldén (1979) and dated to between 12,400 and 11,000 ¹⁴C years BP. However, its age should most probably be situated at 12,400-12,200 ¹⁴C years BP (e.g. Berglund 1979; Hilldén 1979; Björck et al. 1988; Fredén 1988b), which corresponds to c. 15,400-14,100 cal years BP (Stuiver et al. 1998), i.e. slightly older than the Older Dryas stadial. Lundqvist & Wohlfarth (2001) determined the age to c. 14,400-14,200 cal years BP. The Trollhättan Moraine has been investigated by among others Johansson (1982) and Fredén (1984) and dated to 11,900-11,800 ¹⁴C years BP (Fredén 1988b) and 12,175 ¹⁴C years BP (Björck et al. 1988). Lake sediment studies at Hunneberg, south of Lake Vänern, indicate a minimum age of 11,900-11,800 ¹⁴C years BP (Björck & Digerfeldt 1982). These radiocarbon ages give a deglaciation age of c. 14,100-13,900 cal years BP (Stuiver et al. 1998; Lundqvist & Wohlfarth 2001). The Levene Moraine has been studied by e.g. Johansson (1982) and the age, based on radiocarbon dates from lake sediments, has been estimated at 11,400-11,300 ¹⁴C years BP by Fredén (1988b), 12,050 ¹⁴C years BP by Björck et al. (1988) and to before 11,600-11,500 ¹⁴C years BP by Björck & Digerfeldt (1991). These radiocarbon ages correspond to ~13,500-13,200 cal years BP, to ~14,300-13,800 cal years BP and to >13,400 cal years BP, respectively (Stuiver et al. 1998). Recently, Lundqvist & Wohlfarth (2001) suggested an age of 13,600-13,200 cal years BP for

the formation of the Levene Moraine, based on an evaluation of older radiocarbon dates.

The deglaciation of western Skane has been intensely discussed during the last decades (e.g. Lagerlund 1980, 1983, 1987a; Adrielsson 1984; Sandgren 1984; Malmberg Persson 1988; Ringberg 1988, 1989; Malmberg Persson & Lagerlund 1990, 1994). The traditional view, established by Holmström (1904), is a deglaciation towards the east - north-east, followed by a "Low Baltic ice stream" coming from the south-west (Ringberg 1988, 1989). Recent investigations (Malmberg Persson & Lagerlund 1990, 1994; Lagerlund & Houmark-Nielsen 1993) indicate a deglaciation towards the east and a subsequent transgression, which deposited clay and diamict sediments. Additionally, in south-western Skane, large areas may have been covered by stagnant ice, and the many controversies on the glaciation/deglaciation pattern of Skane are still not resolved. Only a few radiocarbon dates, mainly on bones and shells, which are associated with the deglaciation, have been obtained from the area (see e.g. Lagerlund & Houmark-Nielsen 1993), since most lake basins were occupied by stagnant ice. Exceptions are e.g. the Kullen Peninsula (Berglund 1971; Hammarlund 1999; Sandgren et al. 1999), Bare Mosse (Ringberg 1984) and Körslättamossen (Hammarlund & Lemdahl 1994), where the sedimentation started before or during the Oldest Dryas stadial. The southward extension of the Halland Coastal Moraines through central Skane gives a minimum age for the deglaciation of western Skane of 14,000¹⁴C years BP (Lagerlund & Houmark-Nielsen 1993), which corresponds to 17,000-16,000 cal years BP (INTCAL98, Stuiver et al. 1998). However, stagnant ice remained in many areas. The beginning of lacustrine sedimentation at Torreberga at 11,700 ¹⁴C years BP (Paper I), which corresponds to c. 13,500 calendar years BP, indicates that in some areas stagnant ice bodies have been blocking the sedimentation for at least 2 millennia.

The deglaciation of eastern Skåne has been studied by Åmark (1984), but no radiocarbon dates were obtained. Clay varve correlations between northeastern Skåne (Antevs 1915) and Blekinge were made by Ringberg (1979). The deglaciation of southern Blekinge (regional varve year -100) has in turn been estimated to c. 12,625 ¹⁴C years BP (Björck & Möller 1987), which corresponds to 15,500-14,400 cal years BP (Stuiver et al. 1998), and is calculated to 14,450 calendar years BP in this study (Paper II). The clay varve correlations by



Ringberg (1979) show that east central Skåne became ice free 200 years earlier than southern Blekinge, i.e. at c. 14,650 calendar years BP (Lundqvist & Wohlfarth 2001).

During the deglaciation of the inland of Smaland, probably large amounts of stagnant ice remained (Björck & Möller 1987) and it is thus not possible to construct ice recession lines for the region, except in areas which were covered by glacial lakes, like the Bolmen area. The deglaciation of the site Lillaryd at the northern part of Lake Bolmen (Paper III) is dated to c. 14,400 calendar years BP by combining clay varve chronology and pollen analysis (see above). The clay-varve chronology by Nilsson (1968) allows correlation to the site Angelstad at the southern part of Lake Bolmen, and indicates a deglaciation of the southern Bolmen area at around 14,700 calendar years BP. The sedimentation of varved clays continued until the drainage area northwards (Nissan and Lagan river valleys) was free from melting of glacial ice. Possibly, the change to irregular varves with unclear correlations, after c. varve number 700, reflects the disappearance of active ice from the drainage area. This would give a deglaciation age of c. 13,700 calendar years BP for the northern part of the Nissan river valley. At the Åsnen area, the start of the sedimentation in Lake Skulingen started at c. 12,350¹⁴C years BP (Björck & Möller 1987), which corresponds to c. 15,300-14,200 cal years BP (Stuiver et al. 1998). In Farslycke, the deposition of varved clays persisted until c. varve number 360, i.e. at the middle of GI-1d (OD pollen zone), when south central Smaland was almost free from stagnant ice (Björck & Möller 1987).

The deglaciation chronology from eastern Smaland to Östergötland is based mainly on clayvarve studies (Rudmark 1975; Kristiansson 1986) and an attempt to correlate southwards to the Blekinge varve chronology has been made by Ringberg & Rudmark (1985). However, the varve chronologies from these areas are not satisfactory connected neither between the areas nor to the Swedish Time Scale (Holmquist & Wohlfarth 1998). Therefore, these varve chronologies have to be regarded as floating chronologies and must be combined with radiocarbon dates or pollen stratigraphic correlations to obtain absolute ages for the ice recession. Svensson (1989) presented a pollen diagram from the site Nedre Leksjön, west of Högsby, where the pollen zone correlated to the Older Dryas starts immediately above the upper boundary of the varved clay. The varve diagram for

the site, which is connected to Kristiansson's (1986) Högsby-Berga diagram, corresponds to the local varve years 2764-2712 in Kristiansson's (1986) chronology and implies that the Older Dryas pollen zone starts shortly after the local varve year 2712. Högsby-Berga became ice free at the local varve year 2825, i.e. slightly more than 113 years before the beginning of the Older Dryas pollen zone. The GRIP age for the GI-1e/GI-1d transition is c. 14050 calendar years BP (Björck et al. 1998b), which gives an age for the deglaciation at Högsby of c. 14,150 calendar years BP (Fig. 5). AMS radiocarbon dates from varved clays at the site Toregöl, NE of Högsby, give an age of 11,700 ¹⁴C years BP (Wohlfarth et al. 1998) for the varved sequence above the transition to thicker varves, which is calibrated according to INTCAL98 (Stuiver et al. 1998) to c. 13,900 cal years BP. This transition is tentatively correlated to a similar transition seen in the Högsby varve diagrams (Kristiansson 1986), at 265 varves above the bottom (Fig. 5). Assuming that the transition to the thicker varves represents the OD/AL I pollen zone boundary (GRIP event GI-1d/GI-1c transition) at 13,900 calendar years BP, the deglaciation age for Högsby would correspond to c. 14,150 calendar years BP. Furthermore, the transition to the thicker varyes has recently been pollen analysed at a nearby site (Ringberg pers. comm.; Ringberg et al. in prep.) and confirms a correlation to the OD/ AL I pollen zone boundary (GI-1d/GI-1c). Through AMS radiocarbon dates on terrestrial macrofossils from varved clay, Wohlfarth et al. (1998) and Lundqvist & Wohlfarth (2001) dated the deglaciation of the Smaland-Östergötland boundary south of Kisa to 13,050 calendar years BP.

Palaeomagnetic correlations

The palaeomagnetic secular variation curves for the investigated sites are summarised in Fig. 6 and 7. In Table 4 these curves have also been correlated to Late Weichselian palaeomagnetic stratigraphies from Lake Halsjön and Lake Paddegölen in Blekinge (Björck & Sandgren 1986), Lake Tamula in Estonia (Sandgren et al. 1997) and Lake Onega in western Russia (Saarnisto & Saarinen, submitted).

The declination curves are mainly characterised by a broad westerly declination swing between c. 13,000 and 12,000 calendar years BP. This swing is also found in the records from Lake Halsjön, Lake Paddegölen, Lake Tamula and Lake Onega. At Torreberga and Lake Bolmen the mean declination curve reaches values of c. 45° W, but at Farslycke and Lake Tamula it is 20-30° W. At Lake Onega,



Fig. 6. Palaeomagnetic secular variation curves for Torreberga (Paper I), Lake Bolmen (Paper III) and Farslycke (Paper II). The curves are plotted against a calendar-year time scale ('GRIP years', Björck et al. 1998b). The directional values are smoothed using a running circular mean (Holmquist 1985) of 150 calendar years. 95% circular confidence limits are shown by dashed curves. The sample values for the individual sites are marked with different markers, which in some cases exceed the diagram limits.

the declination values are relative since the orientation of the core could not be measured in field. Minor variations in the age of the swing between the sites (Table 4), may be results of dating errors, since the time-depth curves often assume a constant sedimentation rate between dated levels. Below this swing, the declination curves are not possible to correlate to each other.



Fig 7. Palaeomagnetic intensity values for Lake Bolmen (Paper III) and Farslycke (Paper II). For descriptions of the lithology columns, see the separate papers.

All inclination curves show generally higher inclination upwards, which is explained by higher inclination error downcore, which in turn depends on both grain-size and compaction (see discussion in Paper II). The minor oscillations are in some cases possible to correlate to each other, but the significance of these are yet not possible to evaluate. However, there seems to be a general low-inclination event at c. 13,500 calendar years BP and another one at c. 11,900 calendar years BP (Table 4). The synchroneity of these events seems, however, somewhat uncertain due to inaccuracies in the time scales.

No evidence in support of the "Gothenburg Magnetic Excursion", a short geomagnetic anomaly, at c. 12,400 ¹⁴C years BP (c. 15,300-14,200 cal years BP, Stuiver et al. 1998), found by Mörner (1975, 1977) were found in any of the magnetic

Table 4. Comparison of secular variation events observed at the separate sites. All ages are expressed as calendar years either ¹) according to the GRIP event stratigraphy (('GRIP years', Björck et al. 1998b) using pollen correlations as described in the text, or ²) according to INTCAL98 (Stuiver et al. 1998). ³ The chronology of Lake Tamula has been obtained through a palaeomagnetic correlation to Torreberga, which means that the chronology is not independent.⁴ Relative declination values.

Character	Site	References	Magnitude	Age (calendar	Dating method
			0	vears BP)	0
				ycars Dr)	
Westerly	Torreberga	Paper I	c. 40°W	13,200-12,000 ¹⁾	Pollen, ¹⁴ C
declination	Lake Bolmen	Paper III	c. 45°W	$12,800-11,600^{10}$	Pollen, varves
swing	Farslycke	Paper II	c. 20°W	$12,800-11,800^{10}$	Pollen, varves, ¹⁴ C
	Lake Halsjön	Björck & Sandgren 1986	c. 45°W	>13,000-12,400 ¹⁾	Pollen, ¹⁴ C
	Lake Paddegölen	Björck & Sandgren 1986	c. 55°W	>13,000-12,100 ¹⁾	Pollen, ¹⁴ C
	Lake Tamula	Sandgren et al. 1997	c. 30°W	$(13,200-12,100)^{3}$	relative varves ³⁾
	Lake Onega	Saarnisto & Saarinen	c. 50°W ⁴⁾	$13.400-12.750^{2}$	^{14}C
		(submitted)		-, ,	
Low	Torreberga	Paper I	60-65°	11,900 ¹⁾	Pollen, ¹⁴ C
inclination	Lake Bolmen	Paper III	c. 50°	11,900 ¹⁾	Pollen, varves
	Farslycke	Paper II	c. 60°	$11,700^{10}$	Pollen, varves, ¹⁴ C
	Lake Halsjön	Björck & Sandgren 1986	c. 60°	12,000 ¹⁾	Pollen, ¹⁴ C
Low	Torreberga	Paper I	c. 50°	13,400 ¹⁾	Pollen, ¹⁴ C
inclination	Lake Bolmen	Paper III	c. 45°	13,500 ¹⁾	Pollen, varves
	Farslycke	Paper II	c. 60°	13,300 ¹⁾	Pollen, varves, ¹⁴ C

records. The existence of this excursion was already questioned by Thompson & Berglund (1976).

Palaeoclimatic implications

The varve diagrams have been smoothed, using a (11 yr) running mean, to obtain a (climatic) signal that can be better compared to the more low-resolution pollen data (Fig. 5). The total varve thickness variations at Farslycke (Paper II) follow Ringberg's (1991) division into "bottom varves or proximal varves", "varves above the bottom varves", "varves of diffuse appearance" and "distal varves". The distribution of the varve types in the Farslycke section is displayed in Fig. 5. At Lake Bolmen, the bottom varves range up to c. local varve number 60. but the lowermost ones were not reached. Between varve number 60 and 480, the winter layers are generally thicker than the summer layers. At varve number 480 the varve thickness increases from about 1 cm to 1.5-2.5 cm and the summer layers become thicker than the winter layers. The varve thickness remains high until the local varve year 670, from where it decreases to c. 0.5-1 cm, and after c. varve number 710 the winter layers become thicker than the summer layers. However, after c. varve number 700, the varves are irregular and the correlations slightly uncertain. The change to thicker varves at c. varve number 480 coincides with the OD/AL I pollen zone transition (GI-1d/GI-1c), and is possibly a response to increased melting of glacial ice. As mentioned above, a similar increase in varve thickness, of possibly the same age, is recorded from sites in the Högsby area in eastern Småland (Fig. 5).

Comparison have recently been made between palaeomagnetic NRM intensity and climate (e.g. Kok 1999) but at the investigated sites the predominant component for variations in NRM intensity must be ascribed to the lithology since all major changes in intensity can be correlated to lithological changes.

Conclusions

The pollen stratigraphies in the three study areas display a vegetation development, which compares well to earlier investigations (e.g. Berglund 1966; Björck 1979; Björck & Möller 1987; B. E. Berglund et al. 1994). Major signals are the development from a pioneer vegetation to a tundra or park tundra with scattered stands of tree birch during the BÖ pollen zone, the change into an arid arctic tundra dominated by herbs in the OD pollen zone, the reestablishment of a more closed shrubland and woodland tundra with tree-birch, but also pine during the AL I-II pollen zone, the rapid change to an open tundra at the beginning of the YD I pollen zone, which is followed by a park tundra or shrubland, and the change to a more dense forest at the beginning of the Holocene.

An abrupt increase in varve thickness is recorded from Lake Bolmen at the OD/AL I pollen zone transition (GI-1d/GI-1c). A similar and approximately synchronous increase is seen in sites in the Högsby area in eastern Småland.

The pollen stratigraphies and the varve chronologies have, together with correlations to the GRIP event stratigraphy (Björck et al. 1998b), made it possible to assign approximate ages in calendar years BP for the deglaciation of southern Blekinge and the Bolmen area. Farslycke and the northern end of Lake Bolmen became ice-free at c. 14,350 and 14,400 calendar (GRIP) years BP, respectively. These deglaciation ages can be extended to areas in western Småland and Blekinge-NE Skåne, which are covered by floating varve chronologies (Nilsson 1968; Ringberg 1991). The ages obtained here fit well into, and give valuable contributions to a new calendar-year based deglaciation chronology for southern Sweden (Lundqvist & Wohlfarth 2001). A probable deglaciation age of 13,700 calendar (GRIP) years BP for the northern end of the Nissan and Lagan river valleys can be calculated by extrapolating the ice recession rate obtained from the varve diagrams from Bolmen (Nilsson 1968). This age coincides with the change to irregular varves with unclear correlations after c. local varve number 700, which could be an indication of the disappearance of active ice from the drainage area. Based on the combined pollen stratigraphy and varve chronology for the Bolmen area, a minimum age of c. 14,640 calendar years BP can be assigned to the Göteborg Moraine. .

Relatively well-dated palaeomagnetic records from three sites in southern Sweden display a characteristic westerly declination swing at c. 13,000-12,000 calendar years BP, preceded and followed by northern/slightly eastern directions, which can be recognised from other palaeomagnetic stratigraphies from northern Europe (Björck & Sandgren 1986; Sandgren et al. 1997; Saarnisto & Saarinen, submitted).

Acknowledgements

First of all I want to thank my supervisors Svante Björck, Per Sandgren and Barbara Wohlfarth who all have been helpful and encouraging in discussions, reading and commenting on the manuscripts. Per introduced me into the field of palaeomagnetism and Svante into the topic of lateglacial lake sediments and stratigraphy. Björn Berglund has encouraged me during the initiation as well as the termination of this thesis. I am also grateful to all colleagues who have assisted me during field work, especially with the coring of all used and not used sites. These are Svante Björck, Dan Hammarlund, Tiit Hang, Heather Jacobson, Geoffrey Lemdahl, Hans Linderson, Mats Regnell, Per Sandgren, Lennart Sorby, Barbara Wohlfarth and Peggy Zachris. Roy Thompson taught me much about palaeomagnetism and I also got the opportunity to use the Mackereth corer together with his Scottish team in Lake Mien and Lake Ivösjön. Hans Linderson introduced me to the dendrochronological laboratory and kindly

let me use the tree-ring measuring equipment for clay varve measurements. Björn Holmquist at the Statistical Institute created the statistic programs for calculations of smoothed palaeomagnetic data. Ian Snowball has been valuable in discussions on mineral magnetism. Siv Olsson introduced me to the carbon analysis and was helpful in discussions about sediment chemistry. All other colleges at the department are thanked for discussions and encouragement, especially Marie-José Gaillard Lemdahl, Thomas Persson, Nils-Olof Svensson, Joachim Regnéll and Bodil Liedberg Jönsson, who all helped me during the pollen analysis. To all of you I want to direct my sincere thanks.

This investigation was supported by grants from the Swedish Natural Science Research Council (NFR) and The Bank of Sweden Tercentenary Foundation (Riksbankens Jubileumsfond). During parts of the time I had a research scholarship and a graduate position at Lund University.

References

- Adrielsson, L. 1984: Weichselian lithostratigraphy and glacial environments in the Ven-Glumslöv area, southern Sweden. *Lund University, Department of Quaternary Geology, Thesis 16*, 1-120.
- Amman, B. & Lotter, A. F. 1989: Late-Glacial radiocarbon and palynostratigraphy on the Swiss Plateau. *Boreas 18*, 109-126.
- Andersson, G. 1997: Glacial dynamics during the deglaciation of the Bolmen area, southwestern Sweden. *GFF 119*, 202-212.
- Andersson, G. 1998: Deglaciation patterns and dynamics of the Bolmen area, southwestern Sweden. *Lund University, Department of Quaternary Geology, Thesis 42*, 1-21.
- Andresen, C. S., Björck, S., Bennike, O., Heinemeier, J. & Kromer, B. 2000: What do Δ^{14} C changes across the Gerzensee oscillation/ GI-1b event imply for deglacial oscillations?
- Antevs, E. 1915: Landisens recession i nordöstra Skåne. *Geologiska Föreningens i Stockholm Förhandlingar 37*, 345-366.
- Berglund, B. E. 1966: Late-Quaternary vegetation in eastern Blekinge, south-eastern Sweden. I. Late-Glacial time. *Opera Botanica* 12:1, 1-180.
- Berglund, B. E. 1971: Late-Glacial stratigraphy and chronology in South Sweden in the light of biostratigraphic studies on Mt. Kullen, Scania. *Geologiska Föreningens i Stockholm Förhandlingar* 93, 11-45.
- Berglund, B. E. 1979: The deglaciation of southern Sweden 13,500-10,000 B.P. *Boreas 8*, 89-118.
- Berglund, B. E. & Björck, S., 1994: Late Weichselian and Holocene shore displacement in Blekinge, SE Sweden. *Acta Universitatis Nicolai Copernici, Geografia*, 75-95.
- Berglund, B. E. & Digerfeldt, G. 1970: A palaeoecological study of the Late-Glacial lake at Torreberga, Scania, South Sweden. *Oikos 21*, 98-128.
- Berglund, B. E., Bergsten, H., Björck, S., Kolstrup, E., Lemdahl, G. & Nordberg, K. 1994: Late Weichselian environmental change in southern Sweden and Denmark. *Journal of Quaternary Science 9*, 127-132.
- Berglund, M. 1995: The Late Weichselian deglaciation, vegetational development and shore displacement in Halland, southwestern Sweden.

Lund University, Department of Quaternary Geology, Thesis 35, 1-113.

- Berglund, M., Eriksson, J. A. & Fernlund, J. M. R. 1994: The Late Weichselian in Halland, southwestern Sweden: a pollen-analytical study. *GFF 116*, 215-230.
- Birks, H. J. B. 1973: Past and Present Vegetation of the Isle of Skye - A Palaeoecological Study. 415 pp. Cambridge University Press, London.
- Birks, H. J. B. & Birks, H. H. 1980: *Quaternary Palaeoecology*. 289 pp. Arnold, London.
- Björck, S. 1979: Late Weichselian stratigraphy of Blekinge, SE Sweden, and water level changes in the Baltic Ice Lake. *Lund University, Department* of Quaternary Geology, Thesis 7, 1-248.
- Björck, S. 1984: Bio- and chronostratigraphic significance of the Older Dryas Chronozone - on the basis of new radiocarbon dates. *Geologiska Föreningens i Stockholm Förhandlingar 106*, 81-91.
- Björck, S., Bennike, O., Possnert, G., Wohlfarth, B. & Digerfeldt, G. 1998a: A high-resolution ¹⁴C dated sediment sequence from southwest Sweden: age comparisons between different components of the sediment, *Journal of Quaternary Science 13*, 85-89.
- Björck, S., Berglund, B. E. & Digerfeldt, G. 1988: New aspects on the deglaciation of South Sweden. *Geographia Polonica* 55, 37-49.
- Björck, S., Kromer, B., Johnsen, S., Bennike, O., Hammarlund, D., Lemdahl, G., Possnert, G., Rasmussen, T. L., Wohlfarth, B., Hammer, C. U. & Spurk, M. 1996: Synchronized Terrestrial-Atmospheric Deglacial Records Around the North Atlantic. *Science 274*, 1155-1160.
- Björck, S., Persson, T. & Kristersson, I. 1978: Comparison of two concentration methods for pollen in minerogenic sediments. *Geologiska Föreningens i Stockholm Förhandlingar 100*, 107-111.
- Björck, S., Rundgren, M., Ingólfsson, Ó. & Funder, S. 1997: The Preboreal oscillation around the Nordic Seas: terrestrial and lacutrine responses. *Journal of Quaternary Science 12*, 455-465.
- Björck, S., Sandgren, P. & Holmquist, B. 1987: A magnetostratigraphic comparison between ¹⁴C years and varve years during Late Weichselian,

indicating significant differences between the time scales. *Journal of Quaternary Science 2*, 133-140.

- Björck, S., Walker, M. J. C., Cwynar, L. C., Johnsen, S., Knudsen, K-L., Lowe, J.J., Wohlfarth, B. & INTIMATE Members 1998b: An event stratigraphy for the Last Termination in the North Atlantic region based on the Greenland ice-core record: A proposal by the INTI-MATE group. *Journal of Quaternary Science 13*, 283-292.Björnsson, S. 1946: En studie av det blekingska kulturlandskapet. *Medd. Lunds Univ. Geogr. Avh. IX*, 299 pp.
- Björck, S. & Digerfeldt, G. 1982: Late Weichselian shore displacement at Hunneberg, southern Sweden, indicating complex uplift. *Geologiska Föreningens i Stockholm Förhandlingar 103*, 131-155.
- Björck, S. & Digerfeldt, G. 1991: Allerød-Younger Dryas sea level changes in southwestern Sweden and their relation to the Baltic Ice Lake development. *Boreas 20*, 115-133.
- Björck, S. & Möller, P., 1987: Late Weichselian Environmental History in Southeastern Sweden during the Deglaciation of the Scandinavian Ice Sheet. *Quaternary Research 28*, 1-37.
- Björck, S. & Sandgren, S. 1986: A 2000 year geomagnetic record from two Late Weichselian sequences in southeast Sweden. *Geologiska Föreningens i Stockholm Förhandlingar 108*, 21-29.
- Björnsson, S. 1946: En studie av det blekingska kulturlandskapet. *Medd. Lunds Univ. Geogr. Avh. IX*, 299 pp.
- Blomberg, A. 1879: Beskrifning till kartbladet Ölmestad. *Sveriges Geologiska Undersökning Ab 5*, 1-27.
- Cato, I. 1985: The definitive connection of the Swedish geochronological time scale with the present and the new date of the zero year in Döviken, northern Sweden. *Boreas 14*, 117-122.
- Cato, I. 1987: On the definitive connection of the Swedish Time Scale with the present. *Sveriges Geologiska Undersökning Ca 68*, 1-55.
- Creer, K. M. 1985: Review of lake sediment palaeomagnetic data. *Geophysical Surveys 7*, 125-160.
- Cwynar, L. C., Burden, E. & McAndrews, J. H. 1979: An inexpensive sieving method for concentrating pollen and spores from fine-grained sediments. *Canadian Journal of Earth Sciences 16*, 1115-1120.

- Cwynar, L. C. & Watts, W. A. 1989: Acceleratormass spectrometer ages for the late-glacial events at Ballybetagh, Ireland. *Quaternary Research 31*, 377-380.
- Daniel, E. 1986: Beskrivning till jordartskartan Värnamo SO. *Sveriges Geologiska Undersökning Ae 80*, 1-60.
- De Geer, G. 1940: Geochronologia Suecica Principles. *Kungliga Svenska Vetenskapsakademiens Handlingar 3:18:6*, 367 pp.
- Fredén, C. 1984: Beskrivning till jordartskartan Vänersborg SO. *Sveriges Geologiska Undersökning Ae* 48, 1-90.
- Fredén, C. 1988a: Beskrivning till jordartskartan Värnamo SV. *Sveriges Geologiska Undersökning Ae 93*, 1-58.
- Fredén, C. 1988b: Marine life and deglaciation chronology of the Vänern basin, southwestern Sweden. *Sveriges Geologiska Undersökning Ca* 71, 1-80.
- van Geel, B. & Kolstrup, E. 1978: Tentative explanation of the late Glacial and early Holocene climatic changes in North-western Europe. *Geologie en Mijnbouw 57*, 87-89.
- Granar, L. 1959: Magnetic measurements on Swedish varved sediments. *Arkiv för Geofysik 3*, 1-40.
- Greenacre, M. J. 1984: Practical correspondence analysis. *In* V. Barnett (ed.): *Interpreting Multivariate Data*, 119-146. Wiley, New York.
- Griffiths, D. H., King, R. F., Rees, A. I. & Wright, A. E., 1960: The remanent magnetism of some recent varved sediments. *Proceedings of the Royal Astronomical Society, London A 256*, 359-383.
- Grimm, E. C. 1987: CONISS: a FORTRAN 77 program for stratigraphically constrained cluster analysis by the method of incremental sum of squares. *Computers and Geosciences 13*, 13-35.
- Hammarlund, D. 1999: Ostracod stable isotope records from a deglacial isolation sequence in southern Sweden. *Boreas 29*, 564-574.
- Hammarlund, D. & Keen, D. H. 1994: A Late Weichselian stable isotope and molluscan stratigraphy from southern Sweden. *GFF 116*, 235-248.
- Hammarlund, D, & Lemdahl, G. 1994: A Late Weichselian stable isotope stratigraphy compared with biostratigraphical data: a case study from southern Sweden. *Journal of Quaternary Science 9*, 13-31.

- Hilldén, A., 1979: Deglaciationen i trakten av Berghemsmoränen öster om Götebprg. Lund University, Department of Quaternary Geology, Thesis 6 1-130.
- Hillefors, Å. 1975: Contribution to the knowledge of the chronology of the deglaciation of western Sweden with special reference to the Gothenburg Moraine. *Svensk geografisk Årsbok 51*, 70-81.
- Hillefors, Å. 1979: Deglaciation models from the Swedish West Coast. *Boreas 8*, 153-169.
- Holmquist, B. 1985: Correlation measures for circular data. *In J. Lanke & G. Lindgren (ed.): Contributions to probability and statistics in honour of Gunnar Blom*, 157-168. Lund University, Department of Mathematical Statistics, Lund.
- Holmquist, B. & Wohlfarth, B. 1998: An evaluation of the Late Weichselian Swedish varve chronology based on cross-correlation analysis. *GFF 120*, 35-46.
- Holmström, L. 1904: Öfversigt af den glaciala afslipningen i Sydskandinavien. *Geologiska Föreningens i Stockholm Förhandlingar 26*, 365-432.
- Ising, G. 1942: Den varviga lerans magnetiska egenskaper. *Geologiska Föreningens i Stockholm Förhandlingar 64*, 126-142.
- Johansson, B. T. 1982: Deglaciationen av norra Bohuslän och södra Dalsland. Chalmers Tekniska Högskola - Göteborgs Universitet, Geologiska Institutionen Publ. A38. 180 pp.
- Jowsey, P. C. 1966: An improved peat sampler. *New Phytologist 65:2*, 245-248.
- Karlin, R. & Levi, S. 1983: Diagenesis of magnetic minerals in recent hemipelagic sediments. *Nature 303*, 327-330.
- King, R. F., 1955: The remanent magnetism of artificially deposited sediments. *Monthly Notes, Royal Astronomical Society 7*, 115-134.
- Kok, Y. S. 1999: Climatic influence in NRM and ¹⁰Be-derived geomagnetic palaeointensity data. *Earth and Planetary Science Letters 166*, 105-119.
- Kolstrup, E. 1982: Late-Glacial pollen diagrams from Hjelm and Draved Mose (Denmark) with a suggestion of the possibility of drought during the Earlier Dryas. *Review of Palaeobotany and Palynology 36*, 205-230.
- Kornfält, K.-A. & Bergström, J. 1991: Beskrivning till provisoriska, översiktliga berggrundskartan Karlskrona. *Sveriges Geologiska Undersökning Ba* 44, 1-33.

- Kristiansson, J. 1986: The ice-recession in the south-eastern part of Sweden, a varve-chronological time scale for the latest part of the Late Weichselian. *Stockholm University, Department of Quaternary Research, Report 7*, 132 pp.
- Krok, Th. O. B. N. & Almquist, S. 1984: Svensk flora, fanerogamer och ormbunksväxter. 26th edition, revised by Lena Jonsell & Bengt Jonsell. 570 pp. Esselte Herzogs, Uppsala.
- Lagerlund, E. 1980: Litostratigrafisk indelning av Västskånes pleistocen och en ny glaciationsmodell för Weichsel. *Lund University, Department of Quaternary Geology, Report 21*, 1-120.
- Lagerlund, E. 1983: The Pleistocene stratigraphy of Skane, southern Sweden. *In* J. Ehlers (ed): *Glacial deposits in Northwest Europe*, 155-159. A. A. Balkema, Rotterdam.
- Lagerlund, E. 1987*a*: An alternative Weichselian glaciation model, with special reference to the glacial history of Skane, South Sweden. *Boreas 16*, 433-459.
- Lagerlund, E. 1987 b. Weichselisens avsmältning från Skåne. Svensk Geografisk Årsbok 63, 9-26.
- Lagerlund, E. & Björck, S. 1979: Lithostratigraphy of the Quaternary deposits in Blekinge, Sweden. *Lund University, Department of Quaternary Geol*ogy, Report 17, 1-65.
- Lagerlund, E. & Houmark-Nielsen, M. 1993: Timing and pattern of the last deglaciation in the Kattegat region, southwest Scandinavia. *Boreas 22*, 337-347.
- Lemdahl, G. 1988: Palaeoclimatic and palaeoecological studies based on subfossil insects from Late Weichselian sediments i southern Sweden. *Lund University, Department of Quaternary Geology Thesis, 22,* 11pp + 5 appendices.
- Liedberg Jönsson, B. 1988: The Late Weichselian macrofossil flora in western Skåne, southern Sweden. *Lund University, Department of Quaternary Geology, Thesis 24*, 1-80.
- Lundqvist, J. & Wohlfarth, B. 2001: Timing and east-west correlation of south Swedish ice marginal lines during the Late Weichselian. *Quaternary Science Reviews, 20*, x-xx.
- Mackereth, F. J. H. 1971: On the variation in the direction of the horizontal component of the magnetization in lake sediments. *Earth and Planetary Science Letters 12*, 332-338.

- Malmberg Persson, K. 1988: Lithostratigraphic and sedimentological investigations around the eastern boundary of Baltic deposits in central Scania. *Lund University, Department of Quaternary Geology, Thesis 23*, 1-72.
- Malmberg Persson, K. & Lagerlund, E. 1990: Sedimentology and depositional environments of the Lund Diamicton, southern Sweden. *Boreas 19*, 181-199.
- Malmberg Persson, K. & Lagerlund, E. 1994: Deglaciation during a transgression – Late glacial depositional environments in the Lund area, SW Sweden. *In* Warren, W. & Groot, D. (eds.): *Formation and Deformation of Glacial Deposits*, 159-171. A. A. Balkema, Rotterdam.
- Mangerud, J., Andersen, S. T., Berglund, B. E. & Donner, J. J., 1974: Quaternary stratigraphy of Norden, a proposal for terminology and classification. *Boreas 3*, 109-128.
- Mangerud, J. & Berglund, B. E. 1978: The subdivision of the Quaternary of Norden: a discussion. *Boreas 7*, 179-181.
- McNisch, A. G. & Johnson, A. E. 1938: Magnetization of unmetamorphosed varves and marine sediments. *Terra Magnetica Atmosferica Electrica 53*, 349-360.
- Moore, P. D., Webb, J. A. & Collinson, M. E. 1991: *Pollen analysis.* 216 pp. Blackwell Scientific Publications, Oxford.
- Mörner, N.-A. 1969: The Late Quaternary history of the Kattegatt Sea and the Swedish West Coast. *Sveriges Geologiska Undersökning C 640*, 1-487.
- Mörner, N.-A. 1975: Palaeomagnetism and the relation between the Bredåkra delta and the Fjärås Stadial and the Gothenburg Magnetic Excursion. *Geologiska Föreningens i Stockholm Förhandlingar 97*, 298-301.
- Mörner, N.-A. 1977: The Gothenburg Magnetic Excursion. *Quaternary Research 7*, 413-427.
- Nilsson, E. 1968: Södra Sveriges senkvartära historia. Geokronologi, issjöar och landhöjning. (The Late-Quaternary history of Southern Sweden. Geochronology, ice-lakes, land-uplift.) *Kungliga Svenska Vetenskapsakademiens Handlingar 4:12*, 1-117.
- Noël, M. 1975: The palaeomagnetism of varved clays from Blekinge, southern Sweden. *Geologiska Föreningens i Stockholm Förhandlingar 97*, 357-367.

- Ringberg, B. 1979: Varve chronology of the glacial sediments in Blekinge and northeastern Skåne, southeastern Sweden. *Boreas 8*, 209-215.
- Ringberg, B. 1980: Beskrivning till jordartskartan Malmö SO. *Sveriges Geologiska Undersökning Ae 38*, 1-179.
- Ringberg, B. 1984: Beskrivning till jordartskartan Helsingborg SO. *Sveriges Geologiska Undersökning Ae 51*, 1-174.
- Ringberg, B. 1988: Late Weichselian geology of southernmost Sweden. *Boreas 17*, 243-263.
- Ringberg, B. 1989: Upper Late Weichselian lithostratigraphy in western Skäne, southernmost Sweden. *Geologiska Föreningens i Stockholm Förhandlingar 111*, 319-337.
- Ringberg, B. 1991: Late Weichselian clay varve chronology and glaciolacustrine environment during deglaciation in southeastern Sweden. *Sveriges Geologiska Undersökning Ca 79*, 42 pp.
- Ringberg, B., Björck, J., Hang, T. & Kristiansson, J. (in prep.): Decadal variations in the Late Weichselian paleoclimate in southeastern Sweden and Greenland. Department of Quaternary Research, Stockholm University, Sweden.
- Ringberg, B. & Rudmark, L. 1985: Varve chronology based upon glacial sediments in the area between Karlskrona and Kalmar, southeastern Sweden. *Boreas 14*, 107-110.
- Rudmark, L. 1975: The degklaciation at Kalmarsund, southeastern Sweden. *Sveriges Geologiska Undersökning C 713*, 88 pp.
- Saarnisto, M. & Saarinen, T. (submitted): Deglaciation chronology of the Scandinavian ice sheet from east of Lake Onega basin to the Salpausselkä end moraines. Submitted to *Global and Planetary Change*.
- Salvador, A. (ed.), 1994: *International stratigraphic guide: a guide to stratigraphic classification, termi-nology, and procedure.* 214 pp. Geological Society of America, Boulder.
- Samuelsson, L., Larsson, S. Å., Åhäll, K.-I., Lundqvist, I., Brouzell, J. & Berglund, J. 1988: Beskrivning till provisoriska översiktliga berggrundskartan Borås. *Sveriges Geologiska* Undersökning Ba 41, 1-32.
- Sandgren, P. 1984: The deglaciation of the Klippan area, southern Sweden, a study of glaciofluvial and glaciomarine sediments. *Lund University, Department of Quaternary Geology, Thesis 14*, 1-99.

- Sandgren, P. 1986: Late Weichselian palaeomagnetic secular variation from the Torreberga basin, south Sweden. *Physics of the Earth and Planetary Interiors* 43, 160-172.
- Sandgren, P., Björck, S., Brunnberg, L. & Kristiansson, J., 1988: Palaeomagnetic records from two varved clay sequences in the Middle Swedish ice marginal zone. *Boreas* 17, 215-227.
- Sandgren, P., Hang, T. & Snowball, I. F. 1997: A Late Weichselian geomagnetic record from Lake Tamula, SE Estonia. *GFF 119*, 279-284.
- Sandgren, P., Snowball, I. F., Hammarlund, D. & Risberg, J. 1999: Stratigraphic evidence for a high marine shore-line during the Late Weichselian deglaciation on the Kullen peninsula, southern Sweden. *Journal of Quaternary Science 14*, 223-237.
- Snowball, I. 1991: Magnetic hysteresis properties of greigeite (Fe_3S_4) and a new occurrence in Holocene sediments from Swedish Lappland. *Physics of the Earth and Planetary Interiors 68*, 32-40.
- Snowball, I. 1993: Mineral magnetic properties of Holocene lake sediments and soils from the Karsa valley, Lappland, Sweden, and their relevance to palaeoenvironmental reconstruction. *Terra Nova* 5, 258-270.
- Stober, J. C. & Thompson, R. 1979: Palaeomagnetic secular variation studies of Finnish lake sediments and the carriers of remanence, *Earth and Planetary Science Letters 37*, 139-149.
- Strömberg, B. 1985: Revision of the lateglacial Swedish varve chronology. *Boreas 14*, 101-105.
- Stuiver, M., Reimer, P. J., Bard, E., Beck, J. E., Burr, G. S., Hughen, K. A., Kromer, B., McCormac, F. G., v. d. Plicht, J. & Spurk, M. 1998: INTCAL98 Radiocarbon age calibration 24,000-0 cal BP. *Radiocarbon 40*, 1041-1084.
- Svensson, N.-O. 1989: Late Weichselian and early Holocene shore displacement in the central Baltic, based on stratigraphical and morphological records from eastern Smaland and Gotland, Sweden. *Lund University, Department of Quaternary Geology, Thesis 25*, 1-195.
- Thompson, R. 1973: Palaeolimnology and palaeomagnetism. *Nature 242*, 182-184.

- Thompson, R. 1984: A global review of palaeomagnetic results from wet lake sediments. *In* E. Y. Haworth & J. W. C. Lund (eds.): *Lake Sediments and Environmental History*, 145-164. Leichester University Press, Bath.
- Thompson, R. & Berglund, B. E. 1976: Late Weichselian geomagnetic 'reversal' as a possible example of the reinforcement syndrome. *Nature 263*, 490-491.
- Thompson, R. & Oldfield, F. 1986: *Environmental Magnetism.* 227 pp. Allen & Unwin, London.
- Troels-Smith, J. 1955: Characterization of unconsolidated sediments. *Danmarks Geologiske Undersøgelse 4, 3*, 1-73.
- Usinger, H. 1977: Bölling-Interstadial und Laacher Bimstuff in einen neuen Spätglazial-Profil aus dem Vallensgård Mose/Bornholm. Mit pollengrößenstatisticher Trennung der Birken. *Danmarks Geologiske Undersøgelse, Årbog 1977*, 5-29.
- Walker, M. J. C., Björck, S., Lowe, J. J., Cwynar, L. C., Johnsen, S., Knudsen, K.-L., Wohlfarth, B., INTIMATE group 1999: Isotopic 'events' in the GRIP ice core: a stratotype for the Late Pleistocene. *Quaternary Science Reviews 18*, 1143-1150.
- Wohlfarth, B., Björck, S., Lemdahl, G. & Ising, J., 1994: Ice recession and depositional environment in the Blekinge archipelago of the Baltic Ice lake. *GFF 116*, 3-12.
- Wohlfarth, B., Björck, S., Possnert, G., Lemdahl, G., Brunnberg, L., Ising, J., Olsson, S. & Svensson, N.-O. 1993: AMS dating Swedish varved clays of the last glacial/interglacial transition and the potentials/difficulties of calibrating Late Weichselian 'absolute' chronologies. *Boreas 22*, 113-128.
- Wohlfarth, B., Björck, S., Possnert, G. & Holmquist, B. 1998: An 800-year long radiocarbon-dated varve chronology from south-eastern Sweden. *Boreas 27*, 243-257.
- Wright, H. E., Jr. 1967: A square-rod piston sampler for lake sediments. *Journal of Sedimentary Petrology 37*, 975-976.
- Åmark, M. 1984: The deglaciation of the eastern part of Skäne, southern Sweden. A study of till and stratified drift. *Lund University, Department* of Quaternary Geology, Thesis 15, 1-124.